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OFFICERS PRESENT: Gail Hoffnagle, President; Mat Millenbach, 
Vice President; Eric Norberg, Secretary 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT: John Fyre; Ellen Burr, Nancy Walsh, 
Michael Hayes; Brian Posewitz 

SMILE President Gail Hoffnagle called the meeting to order at 
7:34 pm, and after noting the absence of a quorum, began by 
inviting introductions around the room from all those present. 

The first agenda item, an appearance requested by Jacob Hanson, 
found Hanson not present, so President Hoffnagle moved on to the 
next agenda item -- a discussion of some of her own concerns 
about SMILE. She pointed out that SMILE had been the 
neighborhood association for Sellwood and Westmoreland for half 
a century now, but such associations are getting more complex. 
It is not hard for us to get swept up by advocate groups 
concerned with small parts of the neighborhood, but we represent 
the entire neighborhood, whether representatives of other parts 
of the neighborhood ever come to our meetings or not. There are 
examples of unintended consequences to be found in recent 
discussions about the 6th and Tacoma planned traffic light, the 
Tacoma Main Street Plan, and cut-through traffic on Tenino 
Street. Brian Posewitz agreed -- there can never be total 
unanimity on anything; we must try to strike a balance. 

Hoffnagle continued: We give our committees a lot of leeway, but 
we should not have them making decisions for SMILE without 
reporting to, and getting the approval of, the SMILE Board. We 
don't want to quash the efforts of volunteers on committees, but 
only the Board can take a position on behalf of SMILE. Michael 
Hayes suggested our active committees be asked to report 
regularly at our monthly Board Meetings. There was a general 
discussion, with current Board members as the major 
participants. Eric Norberg cited the Bylaws on this subject. 

Attendee and SMILE member Carolyn Timmerman then brought up what 
she called a serious issue relating to a street closure 
affecting an apartment building she owns on S.E. 19th just north 
of Ochoco. She said fire access is blocked, and firefighters 
had difficulty accessing a small fire there recently. John Fyre 
said he would personally look into these circumstances. 

The next matter of concern to Hoffnagle is that there are 
various citizen participation activities open here, and she 
wants to make sure that all concerned are being notified of 
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these opportunities. There followed an extended discussion of 
how or if SMILE could be properly represented at such events as 
the July "Concerts in the ESellwood Riverfront] Park", of which 
SMILE is a sponsor. 

Vice President Mat Millenbach, in the next agenda item, reported 
on the Portland City "Comprehensive Plan", which follows the 
"Portland Plan" activities of a year ago, and which is now in 
progress. The theme throughout the previous plan was "equity": 
In education and affordability in particular. In the 
Comprehensive Plan work, underway for a year now, 
transportation-related issues seem particularly important to our 
neighborhood. "We are getting close to things we can sink our 
teeth into," commented Mat: Managing growth and promoting 
economic opportunity and affordability. He and Gail attended a 
recent workshop centering on "urban design framework" maps -- he 
said that the designated centers and corridors on the maps of 
our neighborhood seem very obvious. 

Mat considers that the Tacoma MAX Station area needs some 
economic development planning; it also has serious access issues 
for pedestrians and the disabled in our neighborhood. A need 
has been identified for a pedestrian overcrossing on the Reedway 
Street alignment from Westmoreland to the Reed neighborhood, 
over the MAX and Union Pacific tracks -- and that would tie in 
beautifully with the plans for the long-postponed Harold Street 
MAX Station, which SMILE and the Reed Neighborhood Association 
have long been on record as favoring. 

Mat added that there are zoning issues needing to be addressed, 
arising from outdated and anticipated-but-unrealized uses in our 
rieighbhorhood. Mat concluded by saying that he is on the city's 
Comprehensive Plan mailing list, and will keep us advised. 

Ellen Burr gave a Land Use Committee report, centering on 
reporting to SMILE members on last week's Special Board Meeting 
requested by developer Joe Bradford and his attorney. Ellen 
said she believes Bradford's interpretation of SMILE's primary 
concern about his Moreland Station development is incorrect. He 
did not have anything specific to offer, but he would like to 
avoid the cost and delays of the LUBA appeals process. No 
action was taken by the SMILE Board at the Special Meeting. 

SMILE member Anna Stulz reported that her chihuahua dog was 
killed last Saturday -- struck by a vehicle driven by "an 
inattentive driver". It was not on a leash, and stepped into 
S.E. 22nd near a big informational sign by Portland Parks. She 
thinks the sign is a distraction which needs to be addressed, as 
do general safety issues there. Gail & Brian will look into it. 

There being no other business, President Gail Hoffnagle 
announced the meeting as being adjourned at 9:16 pm. 


